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ABSTRACT
The stability of eight attachment behaviors was

investigated in two samples of infants. One sample observed at 10 and
14 months ot age, the other sample at 14 and 18 months. For each
testing period, the infants were observed during two sessions: (a) in
the presence of the mother; and (b) before, during, and after a brief
separation experience. Correlational analyses were performed to
assess within-session stability, day-to-day stability, and stability
across a 4-month period. There was little stability of any kind for
visual regard and vocalizing to the mother or in crying and three
behaviors indicating orientation to the locus of the mother's
disappearance. In contrast, both short- and long-term stability were
found for touching and proximity to the mother. The results point to
the hypothesis that attachment behaviors do not form a uniformly
stable system in 10-, 14-, and 18-month-old infants. (Author/MG)
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The Stability of Attachment Behaviors in the Human Infan

Brian Coates,2 Elizabeth P. Anderson, and Willard W. Hartup

University of Minnesota

The concept of attachment refers to seeking proximity with

some specific person and to seeking attentive and nurturant behaviors

from that same individual ccoby & Masters 1970). With respect

to infant behavior, attachments are thought to be relatively

enduring once they become focussed on specific objects such as the

mother. They neither wax n r wane in association with short-term

conditions of fatigue or stress but, under normal cicimstances,

remain constant for long periods. At the same time it is coon1y

recognized that the specific behaviors by which att chment is

indicated occur with frequencies that fluctuate widely, even within

relatively short periods of time. Both changes inmetting and changes

in the infant's repertoire appear to be associated with these

fluctuations.

Bowlby (1969) has stated that, in most case., the pattern of

mother-infant interaction acquires stable characteristics by the

end of the first year. H. believes that this stability derives from

the mutual satisfactions experienced by both mother and child in their

interactions with each other. individual differences are to be

expected, however, because the same behaviors do not lead to satisfaction

in every case. The formulation thus emphasises that patterns
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of tnteracton only persist across time for "most" cases.

From a social learning point of view (e.g. Gewirtz, 1969;

Mi-chel, 1968), one might AlSO expect stability in attachment

behaviors. This expectation would be based on the assumption

that mothers are consistent in the reinforcement contingencies

they employ for attachment behaviors. Yet, the stability might

well be less than perfect, depending on the extent to which

changing contingenctes or disruptions of the mother-infant

relationship occur in a given sample of mothers and infants.

Bowlby (1969) does not comment on the possibility that

variation may exist in the stability of different infant attachment

behaviors (e.g., visual regard of the mother versue seeking proximity

versus manifesting distress in her absence); his comments pertain

to the stability of the overall "attachment pattern." Recent

research ihows, however, that the feedback supplied by the environment,

particularly feedback provided by caretakers or their surrogates,

influences the occurence of most attachment behaviors (e.g

Wahler, 1967). Thus whether some behaviors are more stable than

others depends on the uniformity of caretaker rlaction to the

various kinds of attachment activity. Very little is known about

the extent to which such feedback actually is uniform.

Tvo previous reports provide limited data concerning the

stability of infant attachment. Schaffer and Emerson (1964) computed

rank-order correlations, based on the intensity of the infant's pro-

testing mhos eparated from the mother, between successive months

following attachment onset. Of the correlations based on six
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successive months four of five were significant (median rho m .49).

The correlation between the first and sixth month, however, was not

(rho .31).

Cox and Campbell (1968) provided evidence concerning the

stability of the infant touching of the mother. They observed

13- to 15.,month-old infanta -ith their m there during two 12-minute

sessions in a strange room. During the first session, the mother

of half the infants were present throughout while the mothers of

the other half were absent for four minutes in the middle of

the session. Three weeks later, the infants and their mothers

were seen again, but this time all of the mothers were present

for the entire 12 minutes. The rank-order correlation between the

infant's touching and holding of the mother in Session i and in

Session II was .48 (p .05). tt is not- orthy that the stability

of the response did vot vary si nificantly as a function of the

mother presence or absence during the tirst oesaion.

To date,then, there is evidence that individual differences

in both contact-seeking and separation-induced protest are moderat ly

stable for three- to four- eek periods. The published literature

contains little information concerning the extent to which

fluctuations in attachment behavior occur with the passage of

very brief periods (e.g., a few minutes) as a function of increasing

fatigue, familiarity with the setting, and the like. Also, infor-

mation on day-to-day stability is lacking.

The purpose of the present investigation was to augment the

available evidence concerning the stability of attachment behavior*

in infancy. A number of different attachment indicators were

observed in infants who ranged in age from 10 to 18 months. Three

3



Coates 4

aspects of stability were assessed: w_ h -session atabjl y,

day-to-day stability, And stability across a four-month p A.od.

This information was sought for two main reasons: to supplement

curtmt descriptions of behavioral development in infancy; and

(b) t: contribute information needed by those investigators who

seek to predict aspects Jf later development from information

about social responsiveness in the first two years of life.

Method

The study procedure has been described ful y elsewhere

(Coates- 1970; Coates, Anderson, & Hartup, 1972). Only a AMMO

will be presented here.

Sublects

sample 1, 14 boys and 14 girls, was first tested when the

subjec -1 mean age las 10.7 months. Sample 2, including the same

number of boys and girls, had a mean age of 14.6 months at this

time. Forty-six of the original Fubjects were tested a second

time approximately four months later. At this point, the 23

subjects who were available from Sample 1 included 10 boys and 13

girls with a mean age of 14.8 months; the 23 subjects from Semple

2 included 13 boys and 10 girls with a omen age of 18.7 months.

Although the subjects were obtained from several sources

(Coates 1970), the samples were quite homogenous. All but 11 of

the subjects fathers were universit- students. Their average

age was 26.1 years and that of their wives was 24.6 years. There

were no appreciable differences between the samplea with respect

to several demographic variables (e.g., the number of mothers mho

4
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worked).

Experimental Design

At the time of the first testing all subjects were observed

in two assessment sItuations. During one observation, the infant

was watched in the presence of the mother (Nonseparation). The other

observation was conducted before, during, and after a brief separation

experience (Separation). Half of the subjects in each age and sex

group were observed in the Nonseparatlon Condition on the first

testIng day while the other half experienced Separation. On the

followi_g day, each subject was observed in the conwition not

employed with him initially. The ordering of the two sessions

during the follow-up testing (four months later) was the same eS

used previously.

ZxOerimental Setting

Tha testing was conducted in a mobile laboratory parked near

the family housing area of the University of Minnesota. The floor

of the testing room measured 2.29m. X 3.96 m. , and when the mother

was in the room she sat in a chair against one of the longer wall

Several toys were placed on the floor 1 m. to the front and to the

left of the mother. Observations were conducted from behind one-vey

mirrors.

7T04-041t1

The mother vas instructed not to initiate interactIon with

the sUbject during the testing session but, rather, to respond

"in kind" to his overtures. She vas told, for example, to smile

et ths infant if he smiled at her. She use also told not to pick up
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the infant at any time.

Each session began with the mother placing her baby on the

floor in front but facing away from her. The Nonaeparation Condition

consisted of maintaining the conditions described above for 10

minut-- The Separation Condition, also 10 minutes in length,

consisted of four parts; (1) a three-minute baseline period

identical to the Nonseparation Condition; (b) a two-minute period

of separation beginning when the mother rose from her chair,

said goodby to the subject and left the room; (c) a twominute

-t-separation phase during which Nonseparation Conditions e

once more maintained; (d) a three-minute nonseparation period

following a break for the ,arpose of calming the infant. The

final phase will not be considered in this report.

Response Measures

Records of these sessions were compiled by two observers

who dictated descriptions of the subject's behavior at regular

intervals into two tape recorders. The observers wore earphones so

that they could hoar the vocalizations of the :subject but could

not hear each other. A time-sampling procedure was used, such that

every siz seconds the observers recorded the presence or absence

of five different types of activity: visual regard, vocalieitAl

smiling, pouching, and szaw The object toward which each action

was directed was also recorded except inthe case of crying and,

lastly, the position of the subject wee noted with reference to a

4 I 2 matrix of cells on the floor.

Correlation coefficients were used to estimate the degree of

6
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observer reliabili y for freouencies3 ob-sined in each of eight

behavior categories. The reliability esttmates were based on

simultaneous observations of 30 sessions framthe first testing

period and 21 from the second. These est ates follow, with the

two coefficients in each case representing the results from the

two different testing period: visual re ard of the mother (.97,

.96 ); vocalizing to the_ mother (.96, .88); touching _the mother (.99,
_ _ _

.99) proximity to the_imother (.99, .99); cryips (.95, .98);

lookin -t the door throu h which the mother left the room (.97,

.95) touching the. door .99, .97 and plmagliy_lcuoILImE (.97,

.99). Proximity to the mother or the door refers to the subject

being inthe cell in which the object was located.

Correlation coefficients were also used to estimate the

stability of the various measures over time, following a test-ret _t

paradigm. amain]; occurred too infrequently to be included in

the analysis.

Results

Within-Session Stability

There wag considerable variation MOD_

magnitude of withln-session stability (Table 1

measures in the

First, visual

regard possessed very little stabLlIty of this kind. A larger

number of significant correlations, however, was found for the W-

and 14-montholds than for the le-month-olds. Next, virtually

no stabIlity within these sessions was hown in vocalising to the

mother, although low positive cofficients were found for the

18-month..olds (two of the fourmere significant). TouchIng the

7
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mother and remaining close to her had greater within-session

stability than visual regard or vocalizing. In most instances,

the coefficients were somewhat higher for 14-month-olds than for

10- or 18-month-olds.

Insert Table 1 about here

Sees on o Session StabiUSx

Coefficients ehowing the stability of the attachment be-

haviors over a one-day period are shown in Table 2.4 First,

individual differences in neither visual regard nor vocalizing

possessed noticeable stability over this period. Significant

stability coefficients were found at both testing periods for

vocalizing in Sample 2 only, but at neither period for Sample 1.

Next, there was little evidence of general day-to-day stability in

touching of the mother. In contrast however, proximity-seeking

was moderately stable across this span of time among both 14-

and 18-montholds.

= = =
Insert Table 2 shout here

locimeTerm_stabiliq

The data reported in Table 3 show the stability coefficients

for eight attachment measures as computed across a fourmouth period

for the tmo samples eparately. "Ile findings based on the low

stress, nonseparation session rather convincingly show that individual

differences in virus' regard of the mother possssed very little
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long-term stability for either sample, while touching the mother

and remaining close to her were moderatelystable across a period

of 4 months. For vocalizing, a significant coefficient was

obtained from 10 to 14 months (Sample 1) but not from 14 to 18

months (Sample 2).

Insert Table 3 about here

IWIM 4.0 r.

For both samples tability coefficients were also computed

for each of the four responses to the mother for the 3-minute

baseline phase of the Separation Session. Each of the coefficients

was not significant (range was -.18 to .27, median r .04).

There was little stabilltyin the infants' crying or in

their looking touching, and proximity to the door when the mother.

left them alone (Table 3). Only the correlation for looking at the

door from 14 to 18 months was significant.

Discussion

The most striking outcome of the study is that some of the

attachment behaviors were found to be more table than others.

Also, thos having the greatest short-term stability were the most

stable nem s longer periods; there use no instance in which a

particular attachment activity showed high stability within

sessions and low stability across the four-imonth interval.

On the be is of social learning theory, one would assume hat

the stability of the infanta' attachment behavior reflectm the

stability of the mothers' behavior. Gtven this assumption the

9
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present results suggest the hypothesis that mothers are stable

in their child-rearing practices for some attachment behaviors

(e.g. , proximity-seeking), but not for other behaviors (e.g.,

visual regard). This hypothesIs should be tested by careful

observation of mother-infant interaction.

Since the stability of a measure determines its efficscy

as a behavioral predictor (e.g., NUnnally, 1967), the present

data suggest that proximity-seeking and touching may be useful

indices for longitudinal research on social development. _This esseurance

is particularly important since numerous investigators hive

argued that touching and proximity to the mother are the "hallmarks"

of attichment.

Proximity.- eeking was clearly the most stable measure ob-

tained from these observations. The stability of this response

did not vary appreciably from sample to sample, although it in-

creased with age. 'Specifically, there was an increase in the

short-term stability of this activity at about the point vben these

infantø b.gan to walk* It should not be assumed, however, that

proximity-seeking possessed no predictive value Oben Observed

prior IA the onset of walking. On the contrary, at least modest

stability vas present from the premalking to the walking period

(i.e. from 10 to 14 months).

Touching the mother presented a generall similar stability

pattern. This outcome is not surprising since touching and

proximity-seeking are positively correlated (Coates et al., 1972).

It should also be noted that the long-term stability coffficients
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obtained with this measure are similar to those reported earlier

by Cox and Campbell (1968).

There was a general lack of stability in the measures of

visual regard of the mother and vocalizing to her although there

was same evidence of a sampling difference. Elsewhere in the literature

Moss and Robson (1968) have reported that mutual visual regard by

the infant and its mother ("vis-a-vis") is moderately stable f om

one to three months of age. Considering the present indications

that the infant's regard of the mother, by itself, is not stable,

we suggest that stability in "vis-a-vis" probably emanates from

the mother rather than the infant. This suggestion, however,

must be tempered by the fact that different age groups were used

in the two studies.

Before concluding that visual regard sad vocalizing are

completely labile systems, one might question the adequacy of the

present observational procedure. Did this procedure provide

sufficiently long periods to demonstrate the "true" stability of

these behaviors? I. it possible, for example, that greater stability

would have been found with longer observations? This possibility

should be explored since, using the present procedure, the visual

regard and vocalising scores were less variable than were the

proximity and touching SCOCOS (SOO Coates et al., 1972). Such

dLfferences in variability could well be rotated to the differences

found in the magnitude of the stability coefficients.

Individual differences in reaction to separation (crying

and orienting to the door) wore not stable across the four..month
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test-retest period. Although these findings are reminiscent of

the nonsignificant stability coefficients reported by Schaffer

and Emerson (1964) for a five-month interval, they also stand in

sharp contrast to the stability data for touching and proximity-seeking.

Once again, however, it should be noted that the observations of

separation reactions were extremely brief.

While further effort should be made to increase the stability

of the measures, the data point to the hypothesis that attachment

behaviors do not form a uniformly stable system. Proximity-seeking,

when measured by brief observations, has relatively high stability

over time and this information should be useful to future investigators.

With respect to certain other behaviors that also promote contact

between mother and infant, it may be necessary to turn to other modes

of analysis in order to study the stability problem. Perhaps

ome form of profile analysis, an approach implicit in Dowlby

(1969) conceptualization, should be tried.
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Mean frequencies for the various categories listed here are

reported in Coates et al. (1972). The reader is also referred

to this paper for data on the effects of several independent

variables (e.g., order of the sessions) on the frequency of

occurrence of the behaviors and the correlations among the

behaviors.

4. Similar result. were obtained for stability coefficients between

the first 3 minutes of the Monseparation SOSSion end the

preseparation phase of the Separation Session.
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Table 2

Session-to-session Stability Coefficients for Four Approach

Measures: Nonseparation (Entire) vs. Fre-separation

Measure
First vs. Second

Session

Visual regard

Sample 1

10 months

14 months

Sample 2

14 months

18 months

Vocalising

Sample 1

10 months

14 months

Sample 2

14 months

18 months

18

.18

.02

.21

.09

.04

.06

.54**

.58**



Tnble 2--Continued

Measure
First ye. Second

Session

ILK/011.2M

Sample 1

10 months

14 months

Sample 2

14 months

18 months

Proximity

Sample 1

10 months

14 months

Sample 2

14 months

18 months

.22

.20

.52**

.14

.25

43*

.66**

.39*

Mote -Mionseperation session 10 minutes; Fro-sews_ _n phase a$ 3 minutes.

ep .< .05* one-tailed.

.01, one-tailed.



Table 3

Long-term Stability Coefficients for Eight Attachment Measures

Measure
First vs. Second

Testing Period

Nonseparation Session:

Visual regard

10 to 14 months

14 to 18 months

Vocalizing

10 to 14 months

14 to 18 month

Touching

10 to 14 months

14 to 18 months

Proximity

10 to 14 months

14 to 18 months

20

.13

.10

.71**

.25

.36*

.69**

.43*

.67**



Table 3-0ontinued

Measure
First vs. Second

Testing Period

Se aration Session:

CrYinK

10 to 14 months

14 to 18 months

Looking st_Door

10 to 14 months

14 to 18 months

Touching Door

10 to 14 months

14 to 18 months

Proximitr to_Door

10 to 14 months

14 to 1$ months

.08

. 34

. 10

.64**

. 10

-.22

. 05

.29

*p .4( .05. ons-tailsd.

**p .01, one-tailed.


